Minutes of the Meeting of the

Oneida County Industrial Development Agency

Held on November 7, 2007 at Mohawk Valley EDGE Offices, 

Rome, NY 13441

Members Present: F. Betrus, N. Brown, R. Fahy, M. Fitzgerald, D. Grow
Staff Present: F. Arcuri, J. Castilla, R. Duchow, S. DiMeo, J. Karam, S. Papale  

Others Present:  E. Baker, M. Bette, P. Goldman, J. Moynihan, L. Romano, J. Saunders, M. Stephens
The meeting was called to order by Mr. Grow at 8:11 AM.  
Minutes from the September 27, 2007 meeting of the Agency were unanimously approved on a motion made by Mr. Fahy, seconded by Ms. Brown.
Upon a motion made by Mr. Betrus, seconded by Ms. Brown, the Agency entered Executive Session at 8:15 AM for the purpose of discussing contract negotiations and pending leases. Consensus to exit Executive Session was reached at 8:45 AM.
In other Agency business:

· A Resolution approving the form of documents for the purpose of granting a security interest in the Rome Griffiss Development Co., LP, project was unanimously approved upon a motion made by Mr. Betrus, seconded by Mr. Fitzgerald.

· Representatives from the Burrstone Energy Center LLC were present to explain the project to the Board and request that the Agency consider granting a PILOT for the project in addition to the sales and mortgage recording tax exemptions that were considered in prior application by the predecessor of Burrstone Energy Center LLC. Mr. Goldman praised the Agency for the work accomplish at Griffiss Business & Technology Park. The Burrstone project will provide 3.6 MW of power to St. Luke’s Hospital, nursing home and Utica College. The project will produce power for all three users and supply steam heat to the hospital. Mr. Goldman explained that they are seeking a PILOT on the project as the equipment that will be installed in the building may become a part of the assessed value of the property thereby making the project economically unfeasible. As a for-profit venture, Burrstone Energy Center LLC will be subject to tax. Ms. Papale asked if Mr. Goldman had any discussions regarding this matter with the taxing jurisdictions involved. Mr. Goldman stated that he had not. Mr. Moynihan explained that Burrstone Energy Center will enter into a 15-year lease for approximately 2 acres of land on the St. Luke’s campus with the option for two additional five-year terms. The project will employ three people that will be coming from St. Luke’s power facility.  In addition, Mr. Goldman stated that this project will provide a fourth level of reliability for St. Luke’s. Mr. Grow indicated that this project was induced by the Agency for the previous applicant for mortgage and sales tax exemption benefits only. Mr. Goldman stated that he was aware of the previous Agency action and was prepared to move forward with the project, but would like the opportunity to discuss the potential of a PILOT in the future. Mr. Goldman said that the project would be seeking a 485-b exemption for property tax purposes. Mr. Karam stated that the New Hartford School District does not recognize 485-b exemptions. Mr. Goldman asked the Board to consider the community benefit of providing the community service organizations reduced power costs that will be served by the project; indicating that if PILOT benefits were to be received, they would be passed on to the community-base organizations that will be receiving power from the project. Mr. Grow thanked Mr. Goldman, Mr. Bette and Mr. Moynihan for attending the meeting and for their input. Ms. Brown made a motion to approve an Initial Authorizing Resolution for sales and mortgage recording tax exemption for the Burrstone Energy Center LLC; Mr. Betrus seconded.  Mr. Grow stated that going forward, the requested PILOT will be discussed at the public hearing and if introduced in this project a second public hearing will be required. The motion was approved on a vote of four members in favor with Mr. Fitzgerald abstaining on the grounds of having a business relationship with the Bette-Cring Construction Group. 

· An Initial Authorizing Resolution for a $5 - $7 million bond for Rome Memorial Hospital was brought before the Agency. Ms. Papale informed the Board of the sunset clause going into effect on Civic Facility Bonds on January 31, 2008 unless the NYS Legislature takes action to the contrary. Therefore, timing on the project is of high importance. In light of that, Ms. Romano requested the Agency authorize a public hearing for the project but hold off on approving the IAR as the application is not complete at this time. It is anticipated that all application documents will be available for Agency consideration at the November 29 meeting. Upon a motion made by Mr. Fahy, seconded by Mr. Grow a public hearing for the Rome Memorial Hospital bond project was unanimously approved. 

· A deed transfer from the Agency to Genesee Valley Transport (GVT) for the purpose of selling a portion of GVT’s property to Harbor Point Minerals was unanimously approved upon a motion made by Mr. Fahy, seconded by Mr. Fitzgerald.

· A Final Authorizing Resolution (FAR) for The Hartford/Ryan Companies was brought before the Agency for consideration. Ms. Papale and Mr. Karam attended the public hearings for the project and public comments were favorable towards the project. Upon a motion made by Mr. Betrus, seconded by Ms. Brown; the FAR was unanimously approved.

· Authorization for the Agency to execute mortgages and security agreements, assignments of rents, leases and related documents pertaining to the Mohawk Ltd facility in Chadwicks, NY to secure loans made by EDGE, UIDC and MVEED to Mohawk Ltd was unanimously granted upon a motion made by Mr. Betrus, seconded by Mr. Fitzgerald.

· In accordance with the MOU between the Agency, the US Air Force and the Griffiss Local Development Corporation (GLDC), the following actions were carried out by the Agency contingent upon the creation of documentation whereby GLDC accepts responsibility for each parcel transferred or opinion of counsel stating that said documentation is already in force: 
· Quitclaim Deed from Air Force to OCIDA conveying Parcel F5-1 (3.224± acres), Parcel F5-2 (2.519± acres), and Parcel F5-3 (5.311± acres); was unanimously approved upon a motion made by Mr. Betrus, seconded by Mr. Fahy.

· Quitclaim Deed from Air Force to OCIDA conveying Parcel F3A, Exception No. 2 (1.357± acres) and Parcel F3A, Exception No. 3 (0.562± acres) was unanimously approved upon a motion made by Ms. Brown, seconded by Mr. Fahy. 

· Easement and Bill of Sale from Air Force to OCIDA conveying the Water Distribution Systems, the Sanitary Sewer Systems and Storm Sewer Systems at Griffiss (which, for the most part, will be turned over to the City of Rome pursuant to the SFP Agreement) was unanimously approved upon a motion made by Mr. Fahy, seconded by Mr. Fitzgerald.
· Bill of Sale from Air Force to OCIDA for Central Steam Distribution Systems at Griffiss was unanimously approved upon a motion made by Mr. Betrus, seconded by Mr. Grow.

· Board members will review and comment on the draft copy of the Agency’s recapture provisions by November 21 in order for Agency action on the matter at the November 29 meeting. 

· Ms. Papale informed the Board that with the recent purchase of Partners Trust Bank by M&T Bank and the subsequent move of Partners’ operation center to Buffalo, the Partners Trust PILOT currently in effect will be found in default.  Ms. Papale and Mr. Stephens will continue communication with Partners and M&T in order to resolve the issue. Mr. Grow asked that the same offer given to Partners be extended to M&T in hopes that they will keep the operation center jobs in Oneida County. 

· Financial statements were presented to the Agency for review. Mr. Fitzgerald requested that funds be moved to accounts as recommended by the Audit Committee by the November 29 meeting.

New Business:

· After 17 years of service to the Agency Mr. Fahy tendered his resignation from the Board effective December 31, 2007. Mr. Grow commented that Mr. Fahy’s experience and insight will be greatly missed by the Agency. 

· A motion to enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussing Board Officers was made by Mr. Betrus, seconded by Mr. Fitzgerald at 9:55 AM. Consensus to exit Executive Session was reached at 10:10 AM.

The approved copy of the Agency’s By-Laws as well as the draft recapture policy will be distributed via email to Agency members by November 9.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 AM upon a motion made by Mr. Fahy, seconded by Mr. Betrus.

Respectfully submitted, 

Shawna M. Papale

Executive Director 
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